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Board of Education Meeting – Early Executive Session

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm in the District Office Conference Room. In attendance were Messrs. Slayton, Fleischhauer, Vallas and Phelan, President Burns, Mrs. Hatter, and Dr. Kantaros.

The Board members were joined by Susan Van Vlack and Victor Britton for the Level III hearing on Grievance 2011-2012 until 7:19 pm.

 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session for Collective Bargaining in accordance with the Taylor Law.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas); 0 NAY; 

1 ABSENT (Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas); 0 NAY; 

1 ABSENT (Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 7:25 pm with a brief recess to move the meeting to the BMS/RHS Library.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas); 0 NAY; 

1 ABSENT (Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

1.0 Call to Order

President Burns re-called the meeting to order at 7:32 pm. 
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the March 10, 2012 Special Meeting - Budget Workshop*

VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter); 0 NAY; 

1 ABSENT (Cascio); 1 ABSTAIN (Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

2.2 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the March 13, 2012 Regular Meeting*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas); 

0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

2.3 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the March 16, 2012 Emergency Special Meeting.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas); 

0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

2.0 Public Comment

A parent addressed the Board about the issue of class size for the incoming First Grade class. He noted the number of parents present at the evening’s meeting who had come to demonstrate their collective concern and support the idea of cutting down the size of the class. The parents have been actively involved in the classrooms and see the impact of such a large group. The addition of another section would bring the numbers down to the historically smaller size and would be equitable. 

Another parent spoke to support the previous speaker’s remarks and mentioned the positive impact of the addition of another section to the Fifth Grade cohort in a prior school year. The presence of extra adults in the classroom would not change how crowded the classroom feels and that affects the children.

Another parent addressed the Board about the same issue, referring to her own professional observations in visiting classrooms in New York City in a supervisory capacity and spoke about the difficulty of differentiating instruction for larger numbers of students.

Another parent addressed the Board, asking that a Motion be passed to add a section for the children’s sake, not the budget’s.

Another parent addressed the Board to support the idea of reducing the class size, noting that this would be a help to the teachers as well.

Another parent spoke in agreement and expressed support for everybody in the room.

Another parent addressed the Board to reiterate what the previous speakers said.

Another parent addressed the Board to note the support for solutions and a desire to find a solution that will work 3 to 4 years down the road.

Jennifer Hammoud, President of the Rhinebeck Science Foundation, addressed the Board to present a check for $1,500 to the District as part of the Foundation’s continuing support of District programs and delivered the check to the District Clerk.

Metta Callahan addressed the Board as a representative from the Safe Access to Schools Committee concerning the grant received by the District through Senator Saland’s office to assist with the sidewalk project on Knollwood Road and stated that the other parties involved in the project had already done their parts and that if the grant falls through, the District needs to find another source of funds so the District’s part can be completed.

A member of the public spoke in support of the previous speakers in addressing the issue of class size and suggested that a task force or committee be created to consider how the phenomenon could be solved.

[Mrs. Cascio arrived at 7:50 pm.]

President Burns thanked everyone for attending the meeting, noting that all are welcome to stay and that there would be another opportunity for public comment later in the meeting. The next item would be discussion of the budget.

4.0
Reports and Discussion

4.1 
2012-13 Budget Development Update*

Mr. Phelan began the discussion with a review of the draft budget to date. Given changes to previously estimated expenditures, the size of the spending plan has shrunk and the District will be able to operate within the maximum allowable tax levy limit.

Mr. Burnell reviewed potential additions, deletions, and changes identified to date. Among these, Mr. Burnell highlighted the difficulty with expanding the radius within which students would be required to walk, given the accompanying child safety issues.  However, he noted that, based on the report prepared by Mr. Lou Boffardi of Transportation Advisory Services, one bus run could be eliminated without changing the current walking distances and with minimal impact to the students on affected runs.
For the benefit of the members of the public present and the viewers on PANDA, President Burns explained what the maximum allowable tax levy limit is, and reported that for the Rhinebeck CSD, the limit for the 2012-2013 school year is a 2.2% tax levy increase. This limit would represent a budget requiring only a simple 50% majority for passage; a budget that exceeded that limit by only as much as a dollar would require 60% for passage. 

President Burns then noted that there were additional program requests from building principals and other administrators, along with possible Tier 1 cuts, and asked her colleagues about whether there was a wish to identify trade-offs, as well as review the use of fund balance.

Mr. Phelan then outlined three options: 1) adding items, such as the additional teaching position for which members of the public had spoken in support, and increasing the budget to a point where a 60% voter approval was needed; 2) cutting items in the current draft budget to accommodate the additions; and 3) using additional fund balance to add an additional teaching position while maintaining the tax levy limit at 2.2%. Concern had been expressed in previous discussions about cutting funding for curriculum development, given the need to align with the Common Core Standards, and support had been expressed for smaller items such as a Peer Mediation program at the High School. The use of the fund balance would need to be approached judiciously. The addition of a first grade teacher next year would need to be viewed from the standpoint of costs going forward over five years, at least until these students moved to Grade 6.

The Board members then discussed the impact of various configurations of the budget and the impact of the use of the fund balance, which has a limit of 4% and to which the District currently is very close and may exceed by a small amount at the end of the current year. The point was also made that next year, the fund balance would begin to go down given changes between revenues and expenditures. It was noted that some Districts, with no fund balance available, are closing schools.

Mr. Burnell was asked to cost out the impact of adding a teacher over the 5-year period. He will be able to make the information available at the next meeting.

Mr. King reviewed with the Board members some of the other options, in addition to adding another teacher for next year, that have been considered for addressing class size for the incoming First Grade: 1) re-organizing the inclusion class and creating a collaborative teaching model in the upper grades that would allow more students per upper-grade class and this could free up a person; 2) reallocation of teaching assistants and aides; 3) reviewing current special education service needs; 4) an additional teaching assistant for assignment to all First Grade classes for math, along with an additional lunch/recess aide.

Mr. Slayton encouraged his colleagues to think bolder and be more creative. He reviewed some historical data on elementary class sizes and characterized the current situation as presenting an opportunity to address student needs across a broad range, suggesting that the District add an additional class for Kindergarten, First Grade and Second Grade, viewing this as a one-year commitment. 

Dr. Kantaros expressed agreement with some of these points, along with concern that this conversation was occurring at this late point in the process.  She stated that she did not view the additional teacher as a five year commitment, noting that adding an additional teacher in First Grade and Second Grade would be the preferred option for parents of students in those grades, and that the Board has heard from parents of incoming First Grade students. Dr. Kantaros referenced studies showing that small class size is beneficial only at 17, and also noted that the District is still below the national average of 25, with a K-5 average for New York State at 21.8. 

Mr. Slayton stated his advocacy for an additional position, a Director of Health, Physical Education and Athletics, and his belief that the District does not now have the ability to adequately evaluate and supervise the coaching staff. Such an addition would relieve the Principal of the time spent on APPRs and allow him the time to function as more of an educational leader.

Discussion followed about the use of fund balance, the need to look forward to what may be coming down the track, discussions already held in Finance Committee about how much to use from the fund balance, the complicated situation with respect to Kindergarten, First and Second Grade, and the difficulty in moving forward with taking more from fund balance without knowing the impact of the tax cap going forward. Mention was made of some of the other potential additions, determining how many students would be affected by these items, providing professional development to the coaching staff, and looking more closely at using possible cuts from the Tier 1 items to off-set the cost of the additions.

Mr. Slayton spoke to clarify the duties of the proposed Director of Athletics. The position could be modeled on those of neighboring districts and the Director would not be doing the APPRs for other than the physical education and health positions. Mr. Slayton added that the District has been fiscally conservative for eight years, it is currently right at the 4% limit, and it has been projected that even with a draw of $125,000, it could still be over the limit. There are additional funds in another area and there has been discussion about drawing down those funds. He believes that this is the year to use unappropriated fund balance to meet the current needs in Kindergarten, First and Second grades.

Discussion followed on the need for more information from Mr. Burnell about the financial impacts of the ideas under discussion, as well as the need to manage the fund balance carefully to avoid the kind of issue that is facing other districts. Concern was expressed about adding another section of Kindergarten with no clear demonstrated need for this addition. 

Mr. Slayton further clarified his ideas, that he does not advocate a drastic draw down on fund balance, and he identified several items on the list of proposed cuts from Tier 1 that he believes are not of the same priority as the additions he is suggesting.

Support was expressed for the addition of a teacher to reduce class size, but concern was expressed about the community reaction to the addition of an administrative position, that community members would come out to vote “no” on such a budget and if the budget goes down twice, an additional $700,000 would have to be cut. Support was also expressed for adding items from the Principal’s lists, including additional electives at the High School. 

Regarding the community’s reaction to the proposal to add an administrator, it was stated that the proposal should be viewed as a challenge in communicating the need to the community. Another Board member spoke to support the proposal to add the administrator, describing the addition as something the Board had talked about for several years, that would be something to take the burden of coaching supervision off the Principals and Assistant Principal, and that would provide an individual who would be devoted to coaching and physical education supervision as a full time responsibility.  However, it also was expressed that the dollars had to make sense overall, so a review of the numbers would be needed. Another Board member spoke in support of the administrative position, but agreed that a review of the numbers was needed to be sure that the community could be assured that the budget would be below the 2.2% tax levy cap.

Comment was also made to reinforce the benefit of the proposed administrative position in terms of removing from the shoulders of the High School Principal the very time-consuming task of investigating incidents that occur around athletic teams, thus allowing him more time to spend in educational leadership. The current situation was identified as an opportunity to finally establish such a position after what has been several years of Board discussion on the topic.

Comment followed as to whether the issues surrounding supervision of coaching and incidents that have occurred around athletic teams, exemplified by the issue that arose in the Fall and subsequently came before the Board, stem from a lack of supervision or from a flaw in the current policy for athletic activities such that the administrators are required to investigate incidents regarding athletes’ behaviors that occur outside of school and school activities. 

Comment was then made about the importance of having more financial information from Mr. Burnell about the ideas under consideration for further discussion. A brief review of the use of the fund balance over the last several years was given, with a figure of nearly $900,000 as the projected amount. 

President Burns then summed up that, during the discussion, support had been expressed for the use of fund balance to support an extra section of First Grade and some interest in perhaps the Second Grade, along with interest in some lower cost items related to extra-curricular activities at the Middle and High School, adding that concern was expressed about adding an administrator at this time, but that through use of off-sets from Tier 1 cuts and additional moneys from fund balance and the retiree health account, people might be persuaded. President Burns asked if there was agreement that this summary was accurate. 

Dr. Kantaros responded by stating her interest not so much in the small items so far identified but in expanding the foreign language program and expressed hope that a discussion on K-12 foreign language options be part of the mix for next year.

Mr. Slayton then presented a Motion as follows:

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Kantaros, the Board of Education recognizes that the projected class size for Kindergarten, 1st Grade and 2nd Grade, in the 2012-2013 school year, is 24 in each grade,

And the Board of Education desires to lower class sizes in Kindergarten, 1st Grade and 2nd Grade, for the 2012-2013 school year,

And therefore the Board of Education directs the Superintendent to adjust the 2012-2013 budget proposal to include:

· An additional section of Kindergarten (one teacher and one teacher aide),

· An additional section of 1st Grade (one teacher),

· An additional section of 2nd Grade (one teacher), 

Further, the Board of Education recognizes the long-standing need for supervision of athletic coaches by a certified administrator, and also recognizes the additional demands on district administrators to perform more numerous and rigorous annual staff evaluations, as called for under the recent APPR legislation, 

And therefore the Board of Education directs the Superintendent to adjust the 2012-2013 budget proposal to include:

· Director of Health, Physical Education and Athletics (one administrative position),

Further, the Board of Education directs the Superintendent to fund these programs and staff with the following:

· “Repurpose” funds for the Tier 1 items (from the list as of 3/27/12), or approximately $229,000

· Increase the use Appropriated Fund Balance, by approximately $125,000, or from $825,000 in the current year to $950,000 in the 2012-2013 school year, as recommended by the board’s Finance Committee,

· Begin a multi-year drawdown of the Retiree Health Liability Account, by tapping approximately $75,000-$100,000 in the 2012-2013 school year,

Such that the district’s 2012-2013 projected tax levy stay at or under the newly legislated Tax Levy Limit, which for Rhinebeck’s 2012-2013 school year, is 2.20%.
[As Mr. Slayton read the Motion, he distributed a printed copy to his colleagues.]

Following a brief discussion on procedural issues, Dr. Kantaros seconded the Motion.

President Burns asked if anyone wished to continue the conversation on the motion. With no response, President Burns asked for the vote.

VOTE: 1 AYE (Slayton); 5 NAY (Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Kantaros, Fleischhauer); 0 ABSENT; 1 ABSTAIN (Vallas)

MOTION FAILED

President Burns then asked if Mr. Phelan believed he had clarity on what the Board wished the administration to provide for the next meeting. President Burns summarized that the Board wishes to see the financials for a 5-year projection of the impact of an additional administrator, a 1st grade and a 2nd grade teacher in order to evaluate how to proceed.

Mr. Phelan responded that the administration can do the 5-year projections, but indicated a concern about the time available to prepare, as it is presently only two days before Spring Break, and the next meeting is the day we return from the Break. Mr. Phelan believes that Mr. King is generally supportive of an additional section for the 1st grade if the budget support is available, but he has not requested, and there has not been a show of interest in, a fourth section for Grade 2 though the enrollment numbers seem the same. Mr. Phelan asked if it is the Board’s wish to cost out and project revenue sources for a fourth Kindergarten teacher and teacher aide and, in the absence of a request from the Principal or the parents, an additional section for the incoming 2nd Grade. 

As a response, a member of the Board noted that the Motion presented previously provides a fairly good template to work from, although it does not seem the Kindergarten population warrants an additional teacher. Support was expressed for adding the positions outlined in the Motion, but minus the Kindergarten teacher, and with the expectation that the Board decide at the meeting on the 10th that the determination will be to keep to the 2.2% cap.

Discussion followed about the projections of the anticipated Kindergarten population for the next school year. The projection mentioned most recently was in the range of 50, with the projection at the Budget Workshop placed at 71, translating to 24 children per class and it was on this projection that the Motion was based. Mr. King will further review the projection for Kindergarten enrollment. 

Mr. Burnell provided the background for how the different projections are made, one using the record of live births and the other, cohort survival, based on registrations with a percentage added based on historical increases. 

Discussion then turned to the level of services needed in the lower grades at Chancellor since conditions requiring service can impact classroom situations.  More information will be developed about the needs of the incoming First Grade and incoming Second Grade for a better determination on this point.  Mr. King stated that there was more of a need for additional support for next year’s First Graders than for next year’s Second Graders, thus his support for an additional teacher in next year’s First Grade.  

Consensus was expressed on further discussion of these issues at the April 10 meeting, at which time more information concerning the cost of the potential additional positions and the classroom service needs at the Elementary School would be available for consideration. Adoption of the Budget will be moved to a Special Meeting to be held on April 17th, at which time the Board is required to vote on the BOCES Administrative Budget and to vote on the candidates for the BOCES Board. 

4.2
Dutchess BOCES Administrative Budget/Board Member Vote at 

April 17, 2012 Special Meeting* 

Mr. Phelan reported that there are four individuals running for three seats. He will not be making a recommendation. Nominations for candidates from those available for the three open seats would need to be made by the members of the Rhinebeck Board themselves, who already should have received materials at their homes.
4.3 
2012-13 School Calendar Draft*

Mr. Phelan will bring something to the Board for approval at the second or third meeting in April. This is a very constrained calendar in terms of scheduling for the necessary number of days in attendance as well as to provide for a sufficient number of emergency closing days. 

4.4
Board Committee Reports

Personnel: Mr. Vallas noted that the Board members had received copies of the Minutes of the last meeting. The Committee reviewed the RTA negotiations and the tenure recommendation process with discussion about changing the process so that the Board receives observations and recommendations much earlier in the process. The Committee also discussed the use of e-mail and the Parent Portal. Mr. Phelan will discuss with the administrative team a protocol for e-mail use. 

Discussion followed about the tenure process and the changes under consideration by the Committee.

Further discussion followed about the use of e-mail and guidelines for handling confidential communications. Mrs. Hatter commented that the Communications Committee is reviewing the handouts to be used in informing staff and parents.

Policy: Mrs. Cascio reported that the Committee continues its review of Policy 5305 and looks forward to feedback from the administrators about language to be used in the policy to allow the Principal to include extenuating circumstances and to address other issues, for example, forms of evidence, for the purpose of consistency. The Committee also discussed the issue brought before the Board by parents regarding how complaints can be brought forth. The Committee found that there are four different policies that deal with complaints and will be looking to determine whether or not to formulate an overarching policy that sets expectations and describes how complaints will be addressed.
4.5 
2011-12 Board Goals Review*

The Board members discussed items relating to progress on the goals. A comment was made about having the recommendations relating to the hiring process be completed soon in light of the retirements of three teachers and a recommendation was made that the search parameters be expanded. A comment was made that school climate is still an area for improvement. With respect to supporting excellence in teaching, a comment was made that the District has done well in arranging for an outside consultant to work with the Curriculum Committee for a review of the K-12 Technology curriculum. The addition of a Gay Straight Alliance as a club activity is important in efforts to improve school climate. A brief discussion developed on the time available to review progress and success on the goals with the recommendation that, given the time devoted to crafting and adopting the goals and the importance of the Board goals in informing the administrators, at the end of the year the administrators provide a bullet point presentation about how each building implemented the goals.

5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

None

5.2
Old Business

President Burns opened a discussion about scheduling the mandatory Sexual Harassment Training. Meeting early in advance of the April 24th Board meeting, likely at 6:00 pm, appeared to be acceptable to the Board members.

Dr. Kantaros commented that, with the review of the technology curriculum over the summer, there should also be a conversation about the use of technology in other disciplines, such as Social Studies and ELA, to gain an understanding of how technology is coordinated and implemented in those departments.
Dr. Kantaros also clarified for the record that, contrary to what seems to be a misconception among some community members, the stipend for the lacrosse coach does not come from the General Fund but is being funded by a donation from the booster club.

5.3
Public Comment

Dr. Ali Hammoud of the RSF Board spoke to commend the Board of Education for its work and thanked the Board for working with the RSF to support STEM, making it easy for the Foundation to raise money. Additionally, he wished to comment that although the Second Grade class is not being reviewed as closely, it will be retrospectively if it is not considered similarly to the First Grade.
A parent addressed the Board to express concern after hearing the comments from the Board about the fund balance. As a parent whose child was affected by the difficulties of the recent Fifth Grade bubble class, she asked why fund balance wasn’t used at that time to address the class size issue.

A parent spoke to the Board to concur with the previous comments concerning the use of fund balance to address class size in the coming school year and as could have been done previously. She expressed a belief that the Board should look at whatever is not academics to see what can be cut.

Jen Hammoud, President of RSF, thanked the Board for hiring an outside consultant to inventory the K-12 technology program, thanked the Board for its robust conversation this evening, and expressed appreciation for how well prepared the Board is when coming to the table.

A parent addressed the Board to second Mrs. Hammoud’s remarks and commented that she had a different understanding of how the radius requiring students to walk to school, despite a dangerous road condition at one part of the circle, can be addressed. She also spoke in support of the proposal for an Athletic Director to free up administrator time for the APPRs. 

5.4
Other

Mr. Slayton noted that in the Board packet, a page in the Comments section presents a diagram of the grant funding process as developed in a meeting that included himself, Mr. Burnell, and Ms. Schulkind from the RSF.

Discussion followed on the busing issue. It was noted that transportation is under discussion in the Finance Committee and that it does not seem that a referendum to change the mileage limits for walking to school is being considered for this year, given the complexity of the situation. Mr. Burnell clarified that the report from Transportation Advisory Solutions was only received yesterday. In projecting the effects of setting 0.25, 0.50 and 1.0 mile limits, there are a number of important considerations that need to be studied. Mr. Boffardi can present the findings to the Board at another time. One issue is in the calculation of the points required in order to establish a Child Safety Zone. The issue is complex and will need to be discussed further at future meetings.
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to 

approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Catherine Menconeri, Elementary Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2012.*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Laurie Walters, Elementary Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2012.*
6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Ted Salter, Industrial Arts Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2012.*

6.1.5 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Report (General Fund, February 2012; Extra Classroom Fund, February 2012).* 
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

6.2 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept funds from the Rhinebeck Science Foundation to establish a $500 Principal's Discretionary Fund for each of the three schools in the District, $1500 in total. Use of these funds will follow the District’s purchasing protocols, Rhinebeck Science Foundation funding guidelines, and established reporting processes. These funds will be allocated, at each principal’s discretion, to small projects/proposals in the areas of science, technology, engineering and math, in an attempt to be more responsive to creative teacher inspirations to further program development. 

Prior to the vote, a Board member expressed reservations about accepting a grant with the term “Discretionary.” After a brief discussion, it was agreed that the concern would be addressed by adding the following language: “Use of these funds will follow the District’s purchasing protocols, Rhinebeck Science Foundation funding guidelines, and established reporting processes.” The District Clerk read the language and inserted the text in the Motion as indicated above. 
VOTE ON THE MOTION AS RE-STATED: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 

0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

6.3
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of books to BMS teachers and the BMS/RHS/Library from the Rhinebeck PTSO as a result of the February 2012 Book Fair in the total amount of $1,201.75. (See attached.)*
Prior to the vote, President Burns thanked the PTSO for its efforts in support of the District’s programs.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

6.4 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Anthony Chianese to the position of Health Aide (1.0 FTE), effective March 12, 2012, at a salary of Step 1 ($19,803 – pro-rated), in accordance with the ANIE Salary Schedule for 2010-11.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

6.5 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the revised 2011-12 school tax bill totaling $4,272.40 in reduction adjustments and make appropriate refunds to the property owner, if required.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

6.6 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional CLS Enrichment Program teachers. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

6.7 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Susan Gausepohl as a long-term substitute in the position of Elementary Teacher at Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, effective on or about February 6, 2012 and concluding on or about April 10, 2012, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 MA + 6 ($55,619 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy resulting from Catherine Menconeri’s leave of absence as Elementary Teacher at the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

6.8 
*****TABLED*****Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2010-11 school year.

7.0
Proposed Executive Session
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 10:25 pm for the purpose of discussion of collective negotiations pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Law and the discussion of the employment history of particular person.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 

0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 11:00 pm

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 0 NAY; 

0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Cascio, seconded by Vallas, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 0 NAY; 

0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED
6.8
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following resolution:


BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Education hereby authorizes the Board President to inform the Rhinebeck Teachers Association of the Board’s decision regarding Grievance #2011-2012-03, subsequent to the Level III Grievance Hearing in accordance with the timelines prescribed in Article XV, Section 1 of the 2007-2011 RTA contract.  

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 

0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED
6.9 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following resolution:

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Education hereby grants to Employee No. 2011-12-01T an extension of paid administrative leave, effective March 31, 2012 through April 30, 2012.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 

0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED
6.10 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the extension of the appointment of Andrew Sheldon as a long-term substitute in the position of Physical Education teacher at Rhinebeck High School, having commenced on December 20, 2011, to conclude on or about April 30, 2012, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 BA ($49,900 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 

0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

8.0
Adjournment


Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 11:05 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter, Vallas, Cascio); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED
Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore


